TREND REPORT 2

January 2025

A POSSIBLE CEASEFIRE IN UKRAINE IN 2025: IS THE OSCE ON BOARD?

BY LOÏC SIMONET



für Internationale Politik for International Affairs

AUTHOR

Dr. Loïc Simonet

started his career at the French Defence Ministry in Paris. In 2008, he was appointed Politico-Military Counsellor of the French Permanent Representation to the Organization for Security and Co-operation in Europe (OSCE) in Vienna. In 2013, he joined the Secretariat of the OSCE as Senior External Co-operation Officer, until June 2021. In this capacity, he liaised with the European Union and NATO. In 2021, he joined the Austrian Institute for International Affairs (oiip) as a Researcher.

IMPRESSUM:

Österreichisches Institut für Internationale Politik – oiip, Austrian Institute for International Affairs A-1090 Vienna, Währinger Straße 3/12, www.oiip.ac.at, info@oiip.ac.at

Copyright © 2025

A POSSIBLE CEASEFIRE IN UKRAINE IN 2025: IS THE OSCE ON BOARD?

"Where is the OSCE during Russia's war on Ukraine?" asked Pál Dunay (Dunay, 2022). To be honest, not in the spotlight. However, changing political realities in 2025 might provide the Vienna organization with renewed legitimacy, fifty years after the signature of the Helsinki Accords that served as its groundwork.

After more than 1,000 days of attrition war, several factors may bring the conflict in Eastern Europe to a turning point.

Despite both parties' recent military escalation, there seems to be no end in sight on the battlefield. Neither side has the resources to achieve a decisive victory, a situation that academics describe as "mutually hurting stalemates" (Slantchev & Goemans, 2025). Militarily, Russia appears to be on the ascendancy, but Putin's goal of defeating the Ukrainian armed forces in open combat and occupying more Ukrainian territory is a "strategic impossibility" (Dickson & Holowinsky, 2024). It is doubtful that 2025, which marks the 80th anniversary of the Soviet victory over Nazism, will coincide with a triumphal parade on Moscow's Red Square. The resilience and morale shown by the Ukrainian armed forces deserve admiration and tribute, but Kyiv knows that it will not recover Crimea and the Donbas by force. After more than two years of grinding conflict, the weariness of its population is becoming evident.

Because neither side can achieve its ultimate goals, new approaches to ending the Ukraine war are beginning to surface. Compared to only a few months ago, more actors are ready to look at alternative scenarios. Although the priority for Kyiv currently remains concluding the war on favorable terms and gaining maximum leverage over Russia, President Volodymyr Zelensky declared in November 2024 that he would "do everything to end this war next year through diplomatic means" (The Kyiv Independent, 2024a) and be ready to start negotiation under certain conditions (Zelensky, 2024). In his New Year's address, Zelensky called for a "just peace" in 2025, without mentioning the



liberation of territories occupied by the Kremlin army as a pre-condition (President of Ukraine, 2024). 52% of Ukrainians would like to see their country negotiate an end to the hostilities as soon as possible. Furthermore, a fair share of the population believes Ukraine should be open to ceding some territory in exchange for peace (Vigers, 2024). Recent opinion polls published by the Kiev International Institute of Sociology (KIIS) speak volumes about the uncertainty of the Ukrainian people (Grushetskyi, 2024a).

In the corridors of power in Europe, realism is on the rise, even at the vanguard of the hard-liners.¹ Some leaders are again tempted by a policy of appeasement, as shown by the telephone call between German Chancellor Olaf Scholz and Vladimir Putin on 15 November 2024. In As in 2014, the Vienna organization might be the first responder and the last resort

the 'Global South', calls to end the war are getting louder, as evidenced by China and Brazil's joint proposal for peace negotiations (Brazilian Presidency, 2024). Competing crises—such as the great reshuffle in the Middle East —require urgent political focus.

The return of a master dealmaker as U.S. president, who promised to resolve the conflict "within 24 hours" of taking office more realistically, within six months, as the President-elect himself revised (Goncharova, 2025), or at least 100 days, according to his designated envoy for Ukraine, retired general and former senior official Keith Kellogg (Fenbert, 2025)—is a game-changer. Asked whether D. Trump's victory brings peace in Ukraine closer or further away, 45% of the Ukrainians believe that it brings peace closer (Grushetskyi, 2024b).

I do not have a crystal ball to rely on. However, I concur with Branislav Slantchev and Hein Goemans: it seems realistically impossible to entirely rule out a Russian-Ukrainian agreement in 2025 (Slantchev & Goemans, 2025). The 2022 failed talks between Moscow and Kyiv show that any progress will be hard to achieve, and it is extremely unlikely the two sides will strike a comprehensive peace agreement. Thus any deal might be limited to a military ceasefire, with political talks deferred to a later phase (Tenenbaum & Litra, 2025). It is not the purpose of this paper to judge whether negotiation is ripe and timely: this must be left in the hands of the Ukrainians, and we must continue to support them militarily "not just to hold on, but to tilt the balance to their favour" (Kallas, 2024) before they arrive at the negotiation table. But, in the meantime, it is our responsibility to stress our preparedness and explore all opportunities.

The period preceding the opening of negotiations to address a conflict is always a dangerous one. It requires distance and technical expertise to define a framework and substance for the discussion. This is where the OSCE, with its contribution as a platform for discussion, its unique normative acquis and its experience in Ukraine, can step in to help resolve the critical questions that lie ahead. "Back to diplomacy" was the recommendation of the Panel of Eminent Persons on European Security as a Common Project, tasked by the Swiss Chairpersonship-inoffice in 2014, to provide the OSCE with a new momentum (Panel of Eminent Persons, 2015): in a new context in which "diplomacy offers the most realistic path for ending not only the war but also, over the long term, Russia's occupation of Ukrainian territory" (Haass & Kupchan, 2023), the OSCE has a lot to offer. It can, directly or indirectly through instruments negotiated under its auspices, contribute to many aspects of a well-designed ceasefire agreement: the establishment of an effective monitoring system along the ceasefire lines; a local conventional arms control regime complemented with confidence-building measures; the management of 'windows of silence' that might allow for negotiation; the disengagement of forces and withdrawal of troops and heavy weapons with transparency and verification measures; the exchange of information and data, including on arms diversion to unauthorized end-users which is a growing problem in wartime Ukraine (UNSC, 2023). As was the case for Article IV of the Dayton Peace Accords on Bosnia & Herzegovina, concluded in Florence in 1996 (Trezza, 2023), the OSCE could act as a complement to other mechanisms and peace-keeping troops operating on the ground and strengthen their stabilizing effect. In the long term, the OSCE can support the exchange of war prisoners and the disarmament, destruction and decommissioning of weapons. It can address environmental destruction caused by the war, the 8th point in President Zelensky's 'peace formula' (Official Website of Ukraine, 2024), supervise elections...

Allegedly, the OSCE has failed to bring back peace in Eastern Ukraine and to prevent Russia's full-scale invasion. No, it has not. Its participating states have. The Organization is only a tool in the hands of its 57 'members'. Unencumbered by Russian obstruction and the inherent limitation of a consensus-based decision-making process, the OSCE Special Monitoring Mission (SMM), an unarmed, civilian mission, deployed in 2014 to observe and report in an impartial and objective manner on the security situation in Ukraine and to facilitate dialogue among all parties to the conflict, boasts an impressive track record as a cutting-edge peace operation (Hug, 2024). Allegations have also circulated that the Minsk agreements (2014-2015) and the so-called Steinmeier formula (2016)—"a slimmer, simplified version of the Minsk agreements" (Miller, 2019)-failed to ensure a functioning and lasting ceasefire in the Donbas. Right indeed, but is it because of their intrinsic shortcomings or because of "short sighted policies and ambitions" (Arbatova, 2022, 117) and developments taking place in the period between their signing and the start of Russia's 'special operation' (Åtland, 2024)?

As a matter of consequence, the OSCE is said to have a bad reputation in Ukraine. Fair enough. But this equates to "tirer sur l'ambulance", as one would say in colloquial French—literally "to shoot the ambulance" or pick out a scapegoat and ignore the real culprit. Anyway, the Ukrainians and the international community may have limited alternatives. When the crisis erupted in Eastern Ukraine in 2014, the OSCE was the only international organization accepted by all sides, as both the "first responder" and the "last resort" (Fritch, 2015). In today's conflict, the OSCE may again emerge as the only option, since other formulas for ceasefire management appear unlikely and unfeasible.

A significant Western military presence in Ukraine is now viewed by many as the panacea-Europe's only option to prevent an even bloodier war (Gady, 2024). This solution looks appealing in front of a roaring fire at Chequers, the country residence of the British Prime Minister where K. Starmer and E. Macron recently exchanged on this topic (Ducourtieux & Ricard, 2025) but might not withstand a thorough 'fact checking'. The "multinational European peace-keeping forces monitoring the border" to patrol an 800 milelong buffer zone between the Russian and Ukrainian armies, which D. Trump (Oliphant, 2024) and former UK prime minister and close ally of Kyiv, Boris Johnson (Nicholls, 2024) were successively considering in November of last year, is unlikely to be tolerated by Moscow. Other "boots on the ground" as part of a ceasefire or peace deal, be they German (Rothwell, 2024) or French (Caulcutt, Kayali & Melkozerova, 2024), would equally fail to receive Putin's blessing. As for a traditional United Nations peacekeeping force, it would not provide sufficient deterrence. After the disastrous war in former-Yugoslavia in the 90s, the United Nations is not inclined to intervene again on the European continent. Of the two international organizations that Richard Haass and Charles Kupchan deem capable of hammering out the precise terms of a ceasefire in Ukraine-the UN and the OSCE (Haass & Kupchan, 2023)—that leaves only the OSCE.

It is difficult to determine the details of the peace plan for Ukraine that Recep Tayyip Erdoğan offered in November 2024, since his initiative was rejected by Moscow before the Turkish President could even present it at the G20 talks in Brazil (The Kyiv Independent,

2024b). It seems that his proposal of 'strategic breathing space' focused on a ceasefire with a mutual withdrawal along a line of demarcation and a demilitarized buffer zone in the Donbas, with applicable provisions from the 2015 Minsk-2 agreement, including a proposed strong OSCE monitoring force (Hacaoglu, Sink & Nardelli, 2024). The appointment of Feridun Sinirlioğlu, a Turkish career diplomat seen as a 'loyalist' of President Erdoğan, as OSCE Secretary General, will certainly facilitate the Organization's comeback on the radar screen. Two experienced and committed successive OSCE chairs-Finland in 2025 and Switzerland in 2026 -could help with brokering a way out of the crisis, although the former's room for maneuver has been limited by its NATO accession.

"A negotiation is coming, and U.S. and European officials need to be ready" (Charap, 2025). The OSCE as well. Is the Vienna organization prepared for whatever unfolds? Until now, it might have conveniently taken cover behind the West's common position that talking about the 'day after' in Ukraine risks weakening Zelensky's hand and is therefore anathemized as an expression of defeatism and even betrayal, advancing the interests of the Kremlin. With many others, I disagree with Gerard Toal's analysis of ceasefire negotiations and its acceptance of possible territorial concessions by Ukraine for peace (Toal, 2024; Anghel, 2024). However, I borrow Toal's reference to "political taboo": any open discussion of a 'Plan B' in Ukraine has been, until recently, seen as a taboo and "politically fraught" (Erlanger, 2023). This stance has long enabled the OSCE and its participating states to bury their heads in the sand and dodge the issue. I posit that strengthening support for Ukrainian forces and allowing Ukraine to remain in control of its own timetable and destiny is by no means incompatible with anticipation and preparation. The OSCE has been too long engulfed

into its own 'fight for survival' (Simonet, 2024). It remains to be seen whether the Organization and its Conflict Prevention Center (CPC) are capable of the same agility, reactivity and strategic preparedness as in 2014 when Switzerland, under the able leadership of Didier Burkhalter, OSCE Chairperson-in-Office and Swiss Foreign Minister, managed to set-up and deploy the SMM in 24 hours.

"The OSCE Approaching Fifty: Does the Organization Have a Future?", William Hill asked two years ago (Hill, 2022). The long-awaited 'Helsinki+50' commemoration has now arrived, with no fanfare nor celebration. A ceasefire in Ukraine has a long way to come and the OSCE can work no miracles. 2025 will see whether the Organization manages to overcome the "most severe test (it) has faced since creation" (DiCarlo, 2022). The future of the European security architecture depends on it.

The OSCE has the tools, expertise and experience to contribute to a well-designed ceasefire agreement

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Anghel V. (2024). How wars don't end: A response to Gerard Toal's analysis of ceasefire negotiations in Ukraine. EPC: Politics and Space, 42(7). 1139–1143.

Arbatova N. (2022). Were the Minsk agreements doomed to failure? An alternative history. Primakov National Research Institute of World Economy and International relations (IMEMO). 107-120. <u>https://www.imemo.ru/files/File/magazines/puty_miru/2022/01/06_Arbatova_final.pdf</u>.

Åtland K. (2024). War, diplomacy, and more war: why did the Minsk agreements fail? International Politics, <u>https://link.springer.com/article/10.1057/s41311-024-00637-x</u>.

Brazil, Presidência da República (2024). Brazil and China present joint proposal for peace negotiations with the participation of Russia and Ukraine. 23 May 2024. <u>https://www.gov.br/planalto/</u> <u>en/latest-news/2024/05/brazil-and-china-present-joint-proposal-for-peace-negotiations-with-the-</u> <u>participation-of-russia-and-ukraine</u>.

Caulcutt C., Kayali L. & Melkozerova V. (2024). Macron doesn't rule out sending Western troops to Ukraine. Politico. <u>https://www.politico.eu/article/emmanuel-macron-doesnt-rule-out-sending-troops-to-ukraine-ammo/</u>.

Charap S. (2025). A Pathway to Peace in Ukraine. Foreign Affairs. 104(1). <u>https://www.foreignaffairs.</u> <u>com/ukraine/pathway-peace-ukraine</u>.

Deutsche Welle (2024). Ukraine updates: Zelenskyy, Macron discuss troops deployment. 18 dec. 2024. https://www.dw.com/en/ukraine-updates-zelenskyy-macron-discuss-troops-deployment/live-71096540.

DiCarlo R. (2022). DiCarlo: War in Ukraine Most Severe Test OSCE Has Faced Since Creation. <u>https://dppa.un.org/en/dicarlo-war-ukraine-most-severe-test-osce-has-faced-creation</u>.

Dickson K. D. & Holowinsky Y. (2024). An Open Letter to Special Envoy for Ukraine and Russia General Keith Kellogg: The Strategic Realities of the War in Ukraine. Small Wars Journal. <u>https://smallwarsjournal.com/2024/12/29/an-open-letter-to-special-envoy-for-ukraine-and-russia-general-keith-kellogg-the-strategic-realities-of-the-war-in-ukraine/</u>.

Ducourtieux C. & Ricard P. (2025). Macron et Starmer évoquent l'envoi de soldats en Ukraine. Le Monde, 11 Jan. 2025. 3.

Dunay P. (2022). Q&A: Where is the OSCE during Russia's war on Ukraine? Clingandael Institute. <u>https://spectator.clingendael.org/en/publication/qa-where-osce-during-russias-war-ukraine</u>.

Erlanger S. (2023). As Ukraine's fight grinds on, talk of negotiations becomes nearly taboo. The New York Times, 1 Sept. 2023. <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2023/09/01/world/europe/ukraine-fight-nego-tiations.html</u>.

Fenbert A. (2025). Trump wants to end war in 100 days, incoming peace envoy tells Fox News. The Kyiv Independent, 8 Jan. 2025. <u>https://kyivindependent.com/trump-wants-to-end-war-in-100-days-incoming-peace-envoy-tells-fox-news/</u>.

Fritch P. (2015). The OSCE in Ukraine: "First Responder" or Last Resort? European Leadership network. <u>https://europeanleadershipnetwork.org/commentary/the-osce-in-ukraine-first-responder-orlast-resort/</u>. Gady F.-S. (2024). Will European Troops Enforce a Cease-Fire in Ukraine? Foreign Policy. <u>https://for-eignpolicy.com/2024/12/20/europe-ukraine-russia-war-peace-trump-nato-peacekeeping-military/</u>.

Goncharova O. (225). Trump revises Ukraine peace timeline, FT reports. The Kyiv Independent, 9 Jan. 2025. <u>https://kyivindependent.com/trump-revises-ukraine-peace-timeline-ft-reports/</u>.

Grushetskyi A. (2024a). Dynamics of readiness for territorial concessions and the factor of security guarantees for reaching peace agreements. Kyiv International Institute of Sociology. <u>https://www.kiis.com.ua/?lang=eng&cat=reports&id=1447&page=1</u>.

Grushetskyi A. (2024b). Perception of the impact of Trump's victory on the possibility of achieving peace in Russia's war against Ukraine. Kyiv International Institute of Sociology. <u>https://www.kiis.com.ua/?lang=eng&cat=reports&id=1462&page=1</u>.

Haass R. & Kupchan C. (2023). Redefining Success in Ukraine. Foreign Affairs. <u>https://www.foreignaf-fairs.com/ukraine/redefining-success-ukraine#</u>.

Hacaoglu S., Sink J. & Nardelli A. (2024). Zelenskyi pressured to find ways to negotiate with Putin. Bloomberg. <u>https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2024-11-17/ukraine-war-latest-allies-are-lean-ing-on-zelenskiy-for-a-way-to-end-the-war</u>.

Hill W. H. (2022). The OSCE Approaching Fifty: Does the Organization Have a Future? In: Friesendorf C. & Kartsonaki A. (Eds.). War in Europe. OSCE Insights 2022. 13-22. <u>https://www.nomos-elibrary.</u> <u>de/10.5771/9783748933625.pdf?download_full_pdf=1</u>.

Hug A. (2024). Ceasefire Monitoring and Verification and the Use of Technology: Insights from Ukraine 2014-2022. Zürich: ETH/CSS. 180 p.

Kallas K. (2024). Foreign Affairs Council, 16 December 2024. <u>https://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/meetings/fac/2024/12/16/</u>.

The Kyiv Independent (2024a). Interview with national television Suspilne broadcast on November 16, 2024. https://kyivindependent.com/we-must-do-everything-to-end-this-war-next-year-through-dip-lomatic-means-zelensky-speaks-on-negotiations-war/.

The Kyiv Independent (2024b). Turkey's peace plan for war in Ukraine 'unacceptable,' Russia says. 18 Nov. 2024. <u>https://kyivindependent.com/turkeys-peace-plan-for-war-in-ukraine-unacceptable-russia-says/</u>.

Macron E. (2025). Discours du Président de la République à l'occasion de la Conférence des Ambassadrices et des Ambassadeurs. 6 Jan. 2025. <u>https://www.elysee.fr/emmanuel-macron/2025/01/06/con-</u><u>ference-des-ambassadrices-et-ambassadeurs-2025</u>.</u>

Miller C. (2019). Explainer: What Is The Steinmeier Formula -- And Did Zelenskiy Just Capitulate To Moscow? Radio Free Europe / Radio Liberty. <u>https://www.rferl.org/a/what-is-the-steinmeier-formula-and-did-zelenskiy-just-capitulate-to-moscow-/30195593.html</u>.

Nicholls D. (2024). Our troops should help defend Ukraine's border in possible ceasefire, says Boris Johnson. The Telegraph, 28 Nov. 2024. <u>https://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/2024/11/28/uk-troopsshould-help-defend-ukraine-border-in-ceasefire/</u>.

Official Website of Ukraine (2024). What Is Zelenskyy's 10 Point Peace Plan? <u>https://war.ukraine.ua/faq/zelenskyys-10-point-peace-plan/</u>.

Oliphant R. (2024). Trump mulls Ukraine peace plan: British troops patrolling an 800-mile buffer zone. The Telegraph, 7 Nov. 2024. <u>https://www.telegraph.co.uk/world-news/2024/11/07/donald-trump-ukraine-peace-plan-british-troops-buffer-zone/</u>.

OSCE (2024). OSCE Secretariat Extra-Budgetary Support Programme for Ukraine. <u>https://www.osce.org/osce-secretariat-exb-support-programme-for-ukraine#:~:text=The%20OSCE%20Secretariat%20</u> Extra%2Dbudgetary,its%20institutions%20and%20civil%20society.

Panel of Eminent Persons on European Security as a Common Project (2015). Back to Diplomacy. Final

Report and Recommendations. https://www.osce.org/networks/205846

President of Ukraine (2022). Ukraine has always been a leader in peacemaking efforts; if Russia wants to end this war, let it prove it with actions - speech by the President of Ukraine at the G20 Summit. <u>https://www.president.gov.ua/en/news/ukrayina-zavzhdi-bula-liderom-mirotvorchih-zusil-yaksho-rosi-79141</u>.

President of Ukraine (2024). New Year's Greetings from President of Ukraine Volodymyr Zelenskyy. <u>https://www.president.gov.ua/en/news/novorichne-privitannya-prezidenta-ukrayini-volodimira-zel-ens-95297</u>.

Rothwell J. (2024). German troops may be sent to enforce ceasefire in Ukraine. Daily Telegraph, 5 Dec. 2024. <u>https://www.telegraph.co.uk/world-news/2024/12/04/german-troops-deploy-ukraineen-force-future-ceasefire-deal/</u>.

Simonet L. (2024). The OSCE in Zeitenwende: How to keep the Organization on the radar screen? Oiip, Trend Report 4. <u>https://www.oiip.ac.at/cms/media/trend-report-loic-simonet-6.pdf</u>.

Slantchev B. L. & Goemans H. (2025). The Obstacles to Diplomacy in Ukraine. Foreign Affairs. 104(1). <u>https://www.foreignaffairs.com/ukraine/obstacles-diplomacy-ukraine?check_logged_in=1</u>.

Tenenbaum E. & Litra L. (2025). Ukraine's Security Now Depends on Europe. Foreign Affairs. 104(1). <u>https://www.foreignaffairs.com/ukraine/ukraines-security-now-depends-europe</u>.

Toal G. (2024). The territorial taboo: Explaining the public aversion to negotiations in the Ukraine war support coalition. EPC: Politics and Space, 42(7). 1108–1127.

Trezza C. (2023). Reviving the Florence disarmament agreement. NATO Defence College Foundation. <u>https://www.natofoundation.org/food/reviving-the-florence-disarmament-agreement/</u>.

UN Security Council (2023). Preventing Diversions of Arms to Ukraine Crucial for Country, Region Security, Stability, Senior Disarmament Official Tells Security Council. <u>https://press.un.org/en/2023/sc15286.doc.htm</u>.

Vigers B. (2024). Half of Ukrainians Want Quick, Negotiated End to War. Gallup. <u>https://news.gallup.</u> <u>com/poll/653495/half-ukrainians-quick-negotiated-end-war.aspx</u>.

Zelensky V. (2024). Interview with Sky News, 30 Nov. 2024. <u>https://news.sky.com/story/five-key-take-aways-from-volodymyr-zelenskyys-interview-with-sky-news-13263463</u>.

www.oiip.ac.at





Österreichisches Institut für Internationale Politik Austrian Institute for International Affairs